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A fire that investigators labeled suspicious broke out last night at a 
Southwest Philadelphia rowhouse that was occupied briefly by a black couple 
last month before a demonstration by more than 400 angry whites  prompted 
them to move out. 
 
 
 The house, in the 2500 block of South 61st Street in the Elmwood section, 
was vacant when the fire broke out about 9:45 p.m., police said.The 
one-alarm blaze, which was brought under control at 10 p.m., caused 
extensive damage to the first floor and front of the house, and smoke and 
heat damage to the second floor, fire officials said. 
 
 
The adjoining rowhouses on either side, both of which were occupied, also 
were damaged by the fire, fire officials said. 
 
 
The black couple, Charles Williams and Marietta Bloxom, moved out of the 
two-story house shortly after more than 400 white residents demonstrated in 
front of it Nov. 20. The next night, about 200 whites protested  outside the 
home of Gerald and Carol Fox, an interracial couple, a few blocks away in 
the 6400 block of Buist Street. 
 
 
On Nov. 22, Mayor Goode proclaimed a state of emergency in the neighborhood, 
prohibiting outdoor gatherings of more than four people. The proclamation 
was scheduled to expire today. 
 
 
An officer from the police civil-affairs unit said last night that the fire 
appeared suspicious. 
 
 
"It looks like the back door might have been broken in," said the officer, 
who asked not to be named. The police arson squad joined the investigation. 
 
 



It appeared that the fire began in the living room of the home, about two 
feet from the front wall, police said early today. 
 
 
Deputy Fire Commissioner Frank Scipione said, "The property was vacant, 
there was no one living there, so you have to explore all possibilities." 
 
 
City Managing Director James S. White, who went to the scene, also said the 
cause of the fire was suspicious. He said Mayor Goode would give a report on 
the incident later today. 
 
 
Police said the house had been under constant surveillance by civil-affairs 
officers. Two of them saw smoke coming from the house last night and radioed 
in the fire alarm, police said. 
 
 
Williams and Bloxom have been living with relatives in West Philadelphia 
since the demonstration at the 61st Street house. They made settlement last 
week on a home in the city's Germantown section. 
 
 
Both the 61st Street house and the Germantown house were offered for sale by 
the Veterans Administration, which had repossessed them from previous 
owners. 
 
 
After the demonstration, when Williams and Bloxom decided that they wanted 
to move out, the VA agreed to a trade of the Southwest Philadelphia house 
for the Germantown house. 
 
 
The Foxes have said that they intend to stay in their home on Buist Avenue. 
 
 
Neighbors along South 61st Street clustered in little groups on their front 
porches, watching firefighters as they pulled charred debris from the house. 
 
 
The Rev. William Yeats, chairman of the Southwest Philadelphia Task Force, 
said, "It's obviously very sad. It will be important for the fire marshal to 
determine exactly how it happened." 
 
 
Mr. Yeats said he understood that while the Williams family had moved out 



recently, the couple still had some belongings inside the house. He said the 
mayor was expected to announce a decision today on whether  the emergency 
order will be extended. 
 
 
Bob Fredricksdorf, head of the Catholic Youth Organization at nearby St. 
Barnabas Church, said, "None of us wanted this. Nobody wanted this. It's a 
disgrace." 
 
 
Fredricksdorf, who was been working with the Southwest Philadelphia Task 
Force to help diffuse racial tensions, said the situation was "getting out 
of hand. We want a full investigation into this." 
 
 
State Rep. Alfonso Deal (D., Phila.) was critical of the Police Department, 
which he said had failed to protect the house. 
 
 
"I guess they (the Williams family) were right to get out of this 
neighborhood, because they felt all along that the Police Department could 
not protect them," said Deal, who is president of the North Philadelphia 
Action Branch of the NAACP. "This is the worst thing I have seen in my 
lifetime." He went to the scene after hearing a radio report of the fire. 
 
 
Bob Cassella, 32, whose fiancee lives one street away, said, "It's a damn 
shame, is what it is. There ain't nobody living there now. It's senseless." 
 
 
A young woman who lives two doors from the former Williams house - and next 
door to one of the damaged adjoining homes - said she and her husband heard 
someone hollering outside shortly after 9:30 p.m. Her husband  went out onto 
the front porch, then ran back in and yelled, "Get the baby and get out!" 
 
 
"I came out and saw there was real bad flames shooting out the windows," the 
woman said. "It only took about five minutes to get the whole place like 
that." 
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